Southeastern Game Bird Breeders & Hunting Preserve Association Newsletter

2020 (5)

Secretary's Corner

To the Baby Boomers:

The times they are a changing!

I thought we have experienced about everything in life there was/is to experience. The present Covid-19 virus is a RNA virus, half of DNA, and it can only replicate by invading a host. Scientists are still debating whether viruses are living 'things', or not. One of the criteria for an organism to be classified as life is that it must be able to replicate itself. Viruses can only multiply by invading a host. Fortunately, our technology has developed such that a vaccine might be developed within a year. Researchers have to be sure that the vaccine will not actually cause the disease; and that there is protein sequence of the virus that will cause an antibody response in humans. Viruses are simply 'a wad of protein'. When a virus attaches to a cell in our respiratory tract, it ejects its RNA or DNA into the host cell. Then the genetic machinery of the host cell begins to replicate the virus.

We were born in the era when the polio and small pox viruses were part of our country's biggest fears. During the late '40's and early 50's, approximately 22,000 Americans died of polio; and most were children. I have two living cousins who were polio victims and they are alive but

still suffering the consequences of polio. I remember a polio hospital for children not far from my house.

We were all Baby Boomers, born right after WWII which began the era of fear of Atomic bombs. Because our country has always feared atomic weapons being created by other countries, the USA has been either in conflict or at war with other countries almost all of our lives. Remember people building bomb shelters; and the fear of Communism, and the so-called Cold War.

Remember phone booths, hula hoops, black and white TV's and movies, real auto service stations, dial telephones, record players, vinyl LP's, eight traks, and cassettes.

We have witnessed the first humans in outer space, the first to circle the planet, and the first humans on the moon. We have witnessed the assassination of a President, a Senator, and an important Civil Rights Leader, and the resignation of a President. Racial tension issues have occurred all of our lives.

We grew up in an era when gasoline was 25-35 cents a gallon. Look at it now. The rise in the prices of oil and gasoline are not related to any kind of shortage of fossil fuels. Coal, oil, and natural gas developed in the earth over a 5 billion-year period. The earth was once a green house, covered in a vast forest of vegetation. This vegetation in swamps and bogs degraded to form the fossil fuels. Unfortunately, the use of fossil fuels has spedup evolution by enhancing climate change and the warming of earth's atmosphere. Humans are energy dependent. Approximately 500 species of animals have become extinct in our life time. Has the wild Bobwhite quail disappeared in the South? Why?

One of the most important discoveries in out life time was the elucidation of the DNA molecule. This led to the understanding and development of many scientific and medical advances.

Remember type writers and carbon paper. The development of computers and the internet have positively enhanced our lives. I never

thought I would have a cell phone or a watch, basically small computers, on my possession whenever and wherever I go. Growing up my Google was the Encyclopedia Britannica. Look at how much our ability to travel and communicate globally have improved.

Now we are faced with a new corona virus, which reportedly came from bats. I am afraid that as humans encroach upon the habitat of wild animals, we may face other deadly viruses in our future. Remember the HIV virus? Scientists think it originated in monkeys. In certain parts of the world people eat monkey meat. The blood born pathogen, HIV, was passed from monkeys to humans as their meat was being processed. It took almost a decade for medicines to be developed that attenuate the symptoms of HIV. Let's hope it does not take a decade to develop a vaccine for Covid-19. Good luck my friends and stay healthy and safe.

Sincerely and Happy Hunting Dr. Gary S. Davis Exec. Sec. SEGB&HPA www.segamebirds.us

More and More Viruses 'Spilling Over'

Spillover spurred by people cultivating land that was once isolated forests

PUBLISHED ON April 8, 2020

COLUMBUS, Ohio — Viruses have been increasingly shifting from animals to people, a recent trend that has researchers at The Ohio State University closely studying a pig virus that can survive in human cells. The rise in viruses jumping to other species, so-called "spillover" events, is spurred by people, particularly in the developing world, cultivating land that was once isolated forests.

In clearing those areas, people are exposing themselves to the viruses of wild animals that once lived secluded in those forests, said Scott Kenney, an assistant professor of veterinary preventative medicine at the College of Food, Agricultural, and Environmental Sciences (CFAES). Kenney's research focuses on viruses that spread between animals and

people.

Exotic live animal markets are another place where animals, some of them infected with viruses, mingle with people who are handling them or eating around them.

"It's the perfect place for a virus outbreak," Kenney said.

Someone in that marketplace might touch the waste, spit, or blood of a live animal and then consume the virus by not washing their hands before eating, or simply by touching their face. The pathogen can then multiply inside the new host, overcoming the person's immune response. Once in the infected person, the virus can then change to become transmittable from person to person.

COVID-19 is but one of many diseases in recent years that started in animals before it shifted to people.

"Many viruses adapt as they move from species to species, picking up new abilities to leap the barriers presented by different hosts along the way," Kenney said.

Before the novel coronavirus that has triggered a world pandemic, Ebola—possibly coming from bats or primates in Africa—transferred to people, now killing 70% or more of the people it sickens.

Other examples include severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) and Middle East respiratory syndrome (MERS), both coronaviruses that likely started in bats. The SARS coronavirus moved into a small Asian mammal called the palm civet, the MERS coronavirus moved into camels, and then both made the jump into people. SARS kills about 10% of the people it infects; MERS, about 30%.

Every year, another familiar virus spills over from animals to people: the common flu. Arriving in migratory birds that fly from Asia, the flu virus is spread among birds, including chickens, and among mammals, including pigs and humans.

"We're lucky in that many of these previous virus spillovers have not been rapid spreaders and require direct contact in order to infect someone," Kenney said.

Coronaviruses are particularly adept at jumping species because, unlike many other viruses, they can recombine and change quickly, adapting to be able to overcome the natural barriers to moving into a different species. One coronavirus, the porcine deltacoronavirus, is especially concerning to Kenney and other researchers at CFAES, which is why they are closely watching the progression of the virus. So far found only in pigs, the porcine deltacoronavirus has the potential to shift to humans, Kenney said.

First identified in 2012 in Chinese pigs, the virus later caused an outbreak of diarrhea in Iowa, Illinois, and Ohio pigs, killing some of them.

In 2018, Kenney, along with colleagues from CFAES and the Netherlands, showed that the porcine deltacoronavirus can bind to and enter human cells. Researchers have yet to determine if a pig infected with the deltacoronavirus has sickened other animals, such as chickens, or has passed it on to humans.

"At this point we don't know if people are already getting sick from porcine deltacoronavirus or if people have adapted to be resistant to infection," Kenney said.

Similar pig coronaviruses known about since the 1940s have not triggered diseases in people.

"So that suggests a human pandemic is unlikely, but with viruses you can never say never," Kenney said. "We don't want to be caught off guard again, struggling to understand a novel disease and playing catchup developing drugs and vaccines while people are dying." Kenney is an assistant professor specializing in viruses that can infect people and animals, including hepatitis E virus, arterivirus, porcine reproductive and respiratory disease virus (PRRSV), porcine circovirus, and Zika virus. He works in the Food Animal Health Research
Programa
at the Ohio Agricultural Research and Development Center (OARDC) in Wooster.

— Ohio State University CFAES

GFC's Stance on Burning During the COVID-19 Pandemic

At the moment, GFC is following our established criteria for burn permitting

PUBLISHED ON April 9, 2020

STONE MOUNTAIN, Ga. — Since COVID-19 hit the scene in Georgia, GFC has been researching whether smoke from all permitted sources, including prescribed fire, has a defined impact on COVID-19 transmission, complications or severity. We have been in ongoing communication on this issue with Georgia's air quality regulators, the Environmental Protection Division of DNR, and with Governor Kemp's office. And we have been talking with other state's forestry agencies about any information they may have uncovered.

Unfortunately, there seems to be a lack of science on this subject. Georgia's air quality indices that we and EPD monitor have remained within norms. Yet, we have continued to seek definitive answers that would enable us to make an informed decision on continued burn permitting. Thus far, those definitive answers remain elusive. Beyond any direct links between forestry smoke and COVID-19, we are also very aware of potential indirect impacts, such as smoke impacts on medical facilities; smoke impacts on individuals with preexisting medical conditions; and the statewide need to minimize any trigger event that would cause citizens to seek medical care for non-COVID-19 issues.

Our sister forestry agency to the northeast, the SC Forestry Commission, this week implemented a statewide burn ban. We have discussed with them how they came to their decision. We have studied their rationale and we have benefited from their thought process and openness with us. But their state-level decision and Georgia's decision must be made independently, hopefully based on consistent and uniform science and concern for public health.

Prescribed fire is a valuable forestry management tool; we are grateful for the support it receives from Georgia's citizens and policymakers. That being said, prescribed fire remains an often-misunderstood and sometimes-feared tool that must be carefully managed. This is why we continue to search for informed rationale for any decisions we might make on the application of this tool, concurrent with a pandemic emergency of unprecedented severity in modern times.

So, as of this moment, GFC is following our established criteria for burn permitting. These criteria already strongly consider smoke impacts on human populations and on safety. And we are continuing our search for

additional information that might help Georgia deal with COVID-19 on all fronts. That is our commitment to Georgia's citizens and to her forest managers.

To obtain a permit to burn small, hand-piled natural debris, <u>click here</u> or call 1-877-OK2-BURN (652-2876). To obtain a permit for prescribed fire, contact your local county office.

-Georgia Forestry Commission

USDA Implements Measures to Help Rural Residents

USDA takes immediate action to help rural residents, businesses and communities

PUBLISHED ON April 9, 2020

WASHINGTON, D.C. — USDA Rural Development has taken a number of immediate actions to help rural residents, businesses and communities affected by the COVID-19 outbreak. Rural Development will keep our customers, partners, and stakeholders continuously updated as more actions are taken to better serve rural America. Visit www.rd.usda.gov/coronavirus for information on Rural Development loan payment assistance, application deadline extensions, and more.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR IMMEDIATE RELIEF

Rural Development Guaranteed Loan Programs
Effective March 31, 2020 until September 30, 2020, lenders may offer
180-day loan payment deferrals without prior agency approval for
Business and Industry Loan Guarantees, Rural Energy for America
Program Loan Guarantees, Community Facilities Loan Guarantees, and
Water and Waste Disposal Loan Guarantees. For additional information,
see page 17721 of the March 31, 2020, Federal Register.

•On April 8, 2020, USDA expanded upon the deferral flexibilities it announced March 31, 2020. Guaranteed lenders may also approve and make covered loans under the provisions of Section 1102 of the CARES Act. Section 1102 pertains to the Small Business Administration's Paycheck Protection Program.

- The expanded notice provides that guaranteed lenders may also approve and make covered loans under the provisions of Section 1102 of the CARES Act. Section 1102 pertains to the Small Business Administration's Paycheck Protection Program.
- Guaranteed lenders must notify USDA Rural Development in writing of any covered loans made under Section 1102 of the <u>CARES Act</u>. Written notification will meet the standard for concurrence until Sept. 30, 2020. After Sept. 30, 2020, lenders must resume obtaining Agency approval in accordance with all applicable program regulations, forms and existing authorities. For additional information, see page 19655 of the April 8, 2020, Federal Register.
- Effective immediately upon receiving a request for a forbearance from a borrower who attests to financial hardship directly or indirectly caused by COVID-19, lenders shall provide immediate forbearance of the borrower's Single Family Housing Guaranteed Loan payment for a period of up to 180 days. In addition, the initial forbearance period may be extended up to an additional 180 days at the borrower's request.
 - Effective period: Lenders may approve the initial 180-day COVID-19 Forbearance no later than October 30, 2020.

Rural Housing Service Single-Family Housing

Effective March 19, borrowers with USDA single-family housing Direct and Guaranteed loans are subject to a moratorium on foreclosure and eviction for a period of 60 days. This action applies to the initiation of foreclosures and evictions and to the completion of foreclosures and evictions in process.

Direct Loan Program:

- USDA has waived or relaxed certain parts of the application process for Single-Family Housing Direct Loans, including site assessments, and has extended the time period that certificates of eligibility are valid.
- A Direct Loan borrower who is experiencing a reduction of income by more than 10 percent can request a Payment

- Assistance package to see if he/she is eligible for payment assistance or for more assistance than currently received.
- Moratorium Assistance is available for Direct Loan borrowers experiencing medical bill expenses (not covered by insurance) or job loss because of COVID-19. Qualifying borrowers can receive a moratorium on house payments for a period of time, repaid at a later date.
- Direct Loan questions should be directed to USDA's Customer Service Center at 800-414-1226 (7:00 a.m.-5:00 p.m. Eastern Time Monday-Friday) or https://www.rd.usda.gov/contact-us/loan-servicing. Call volume and wait times are high at this time.

Guaranteed Loan Program:

- Guaranteed Loan borrowers who are in default or facing imminent default due to a documented hardship can have payments reduced or suspended by their lender for a period not to exceed 12 months delinquency. Once the hardship is resolved, the lender can modify the loan to cure the delinquency or make up the missed payments based on the borrower's individual circumstances.
- USDA is granting lenders temporary exceptions pertaining to appraisals, repair inspections and income verification for the Single-Family Housing Guaranteed Loan Program (SFHGLP) due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Effective immediately, the following exceptions to Agency guidance found at HB-1-3555 are in effect for a period of 60-days. * In accordance to the CARES Act, this guidance remains unchanged and in effect.
 - Residential Appraisal Reports Existing Dwelling: For purchase and non-streamlined refinance transactions, when an appraiser is unable to complete an interior inspection of an existing dwelling due to concerns associated with the COVID-19 pandemic, an "Exterior-Only Inspection Residential Appraisal Report", (FHLMC 2055/FNMA 2055) will be accepted. In such cases, appraisers are not required to certify that the property meets HUD HB 4000.1

- standards. The appraisal must be completed in accordance with the Uniform Standards of Professional Practice (USPAP) and the Uniform Appraisal Dataset (UAD). This exception is not applicable to new construction properties or construction-to-permanent loans. As a reminder, appraisals are not required for streamlined and streamlined-assist refinance transactions.
- Repair Inspections Existing Dwelling: For loans for which a completion certification is not available due to issues related to the COVID-19 pandemic, a letter signed by the borrower confirming that the work was completed is permitted. Lenders must also provide further evidence of completion, which may include photographs of the completed work, paid invoices indicating completion, occupancy permits or other substantially similar documentation. All completion documentation must be retained in the loan file. This exception is not applicable to rehabilitation and repair loans noted in section 12.28 of HB-1-3555.
- Verbal Verification of Employment: Lenders must document and verify the borrower's annual and repayment income in accordance with Agency regulations. Lenders should use due diligence in obtaining the most recent income documentation to re-verify the borrower's repayment ability prior to closing. When the lender is unable to obtain a Verbal Verification of Employment (VVOE) within 10 business days of loan closing due to a temporary closure of the borrower's employment, alternatives should be explored. For example, email correspondence with the borrower's employer is an acceptable alternative to a VVOE. If the lender is unable to obtain a VVOE or acceptable alternative, the requirement will be waived when the borrower has a minimum of two months cash reserves. In the case of a reduction of income, the borrower's reduced income must be sufficient to support the new loan payment and other non-housing obligations. Borrowers with no

- income at the time of closing are not eligible for SFHGLP loans regardless of available cash reserves.
- Expiration of Temporary Exceptions: These temporary exceptions will expire 60 days from the date of this notice.
- * To implement and align with the provisions of the CARES Act:
 - * Effective immediately upon receiving a request for a forbearance from a borrower who attests to financial hardship directly or indirectly caused by COVID-19, lenders shall provide immediate forbearance of the borrower's guaranteed loan payment for a period of up to 180 days. In addition, the initial forbearance period may be extended up to an additional 180 days at the borrower's request.
 - * During the forbearance options outlined above, no accrual
 of fees, penalties or interest may be charged to the borrower
 beyond the amounts calculated as if the borrower had made
 all contractual payments in a timely fashion.
 - * Upon completion of the forbearance, the lender shall communicate with the borrower and determine if the borrower is able to resume making regular contractual payments. If so, the lender shall offer the borrower a written re-payment plan to resolve any amount due or at the borrower's request, extend the loan term for a period that is at least the length of the forbearance.
 - * If the lender determines the borrower is financially unable to resume making contractual payments at the end of the forbearance, the borrower shall be evaluated for all available options presented in the Loss Mitigation Guide which is found at Attachment 18-A in Chapter 18 of our 3555 Technical Handbook:
 - https://www.rd.usda.gov/sites/default/files/3555-1chapter18.pdf
 - * Effective period: Lenders may approve the initial 180-day COVID-19 Forbearance no later than October 30, 2020.
- Guaranteed Loan servicing questions should be directed to: sfhgld.program@usda.gov.
- For more information, visit the following web pages:

- SFHGLP Lending Partner Webpage: https://www.rd.usda.gov/page/sfh-guaranteed-lender
- SFHGLP webpage: https://www.rd.usda.gov/programs-services/single-family-housingguaranteed-loan-program
- USDA LINC Training and Resource Library: https://www.rd.usda.gov/programsservices/lenders/usda-linc-training-resource-library
- Procedure Notices: https://www.rd.usda.gov/resources/directives/procedures-notices

Multi-Family Housing

- * Immediate assistance for Rural Development Tenant Vouchers
 - •* Payment Assistance: If you have lost your job and are not currently using your maximum voucher amount, the voucher amount may be increased to your maximum voucher amount. For assistance in determining if you may have funding available, you may contact the Rural Development Voucher Program Office at (844) 857-5386 within the next 120 days.
 - •* Eviction from Your Unit: Until July 25, 2020, you cannot be evicted from your unit because you did not pay your rent. You cannot be charged any fees or penalties because you cannot pay your rent.
 - •* Voucher Unit Inspections: If you are planning a move, generally RD would inspect your new apartment. Decisions on postponing or canceling voucher inspections are being made on a state-to-state basis. Please call your local RD State Office for current inspection procedures in your state. If inspections are being postponed, an owner inspection and photos of the unit via email can be used to approve your unit suitability.
 - •* How to Contact Us: If you have additional questions concerning this guidance, you may contact the Rural Development Voucher Program Office at (844) 857-5386 or rdvoucher@usda.gov. The RD Voucher Program Office is available Monday Friday 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. CT; 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. ET.

- * Sections 4023 and 4024 of the CARES Act apply to the Multifamily Direct and Guaranteed portfolios.
 - •* The CARES Act allows Multifamily borrowers to request forbearance if they are experiencing financial hardship due to COVID-19. Multifamily Housing has existing authority in 7 CFR §3560.453to take special servicing actions as part of a workout plan on Section 514 and 515 loans to prevent a default, and under that authority will approve a deferral of up to 3 monthly loan payments. For your convenience, attached is a sample streamlined workout agreement proposal that MFH considers to be in compliance with the requirements of 7 CFR §3560.453(c). Borrowers are welcome to use that sample or submit your requests orally or in another written format to your assigned Multifamily Servicing Official.
 - •* Once this information is submitted to your assigned Multifamily Servicing Official, within five business days your request will be processed by the field office and sent to the National Finance, Accounting and Operations Center (NFAOC) in St. Louis to adjust your account. If your loan payment is normally offset against your Rental Assistance payment, you will receive your full RA payment without the mortgage payment deducted. If you normally send in a payment, you do not need to do anything further.
 - •* If the initial forbearance period is for less than 90 days, borrowers can request an extension of up 90 days total, but must request the extension at least 15 days prior to the expiration of the initial period. Forbearance can be ended at any time by contacting your assigned Multifamily Servicing Official. Payments will be deferred for up to 90 days without any additional interest or late fees. When the loan reaches maturity, any deferred payments will be added to the final payment.
 - •* Guidance on forbearance requests for a Section 538 loans will be provided later this week.
 - •* The CARES Act prohibits evictions due to non-payment of rent for the next 120 days and does not allow owners to charge late

fees or otherwise penalize tenants who are unable to pay rent. This eviction prohibition became effective upon enactment of the CARES Act (March 27, 2020) and is effective for 120 days for Section 514, Section 515 and Section 538 loans, as well as Multifamily voucher holders. As stated in 7 CFR §3560.452(c)(8), failure to comply with this Federal law is considered a nonmonetary default.

Multi-Family Housing is taking several other steps to help owners, management agents and tenants maintain quality housing during the COVID-19 outbreak. Specifically, three immediate steps are effective for Section 515 Multi-Family properties:

- Tenant certifications due March 31, April 30 and May 31 for Multi-Family properties have been extended to June 30 with no late fees or overage charges, as allowed in Multi-Family guidance (HB-3- 3560, Chapter 4, Section 4.11). This extension will allow for additional time to complete needed certifications while avoiding face-to-face meetings as recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC).
- Late fees on Section 515 mortgages will be waived, subject to waiver authority in 7 CFR 3560.403 (c)(3).
- Section 515 Annual Financial Statements due March 31 will be extended 30 days, as per Multi-Family guidance (HB-2-3560 Chapter 4, Section 4.16-H). USDA is exploring whether a longer extension is appropriate and will provide further guidance.
- Current policy states that owners must process an interim recertification at the tenant's request if there is a change in income of \$50 or more per month. The owner should already have this policy in writing and apply it consistently. To the maximum extent possible, we encourage all owners to work with all tenants with impacted income to adjust rent payments.
- USDA encourages all owners to work with impacted residents and families to adjust rent payments, enter into forbearance agreements, and lessen the impact on affected residents. At this time, no additional subsidy funding has been made available. If borrowers are temporarily unable to make loan payments, the

Agency may waive late fees and enter into an official workout plan.

Rural Utilities Service

- * Rural Development was provided an additional \$25 million in the CARES Act for the Distance Learning and Telemedicine grant program. USDA will make a separate announcement in coming weeks when these funds are available.
- On March 20, 2020, USDA extended for 60 days the deadline for Telecommunications and Electric Program borrowers and grantees to submit their annual CPA audit. In most cases, such audits are due to the agency by April 30, 2020.
- USDA is waiving borrower covenant requirements for loan agreement financial ratios for the period from Jan. 1, 2020, through Dec. 31, 2020. Additionally, USDA is waiving all financial reporting requirements associated with existing Rural Utilities Service (RUS) loan and grant covenants beginning Jan. 1, 2020 through June 30, 2020.
- The RUS Administrator has delegated authority to the RUS
 Telecommunications, Electric, and Water and Environmental
 Programs to consider requests to waive certain site inspection
 requirements during the current COVID-19 National
 Emergency.
- Applicants will be able to use alternative methods to notify the public, such as through videoconferences, teleconferences and public notices on websites and in local newspapers, as a substitute for the public meeting notification requirement for water and waste projects.
- On a case-by-case basis, USDA will help Electric Program borrowers gain access to obligated funds more quickly at current low interest rates by considering extensions of loan terms (within statutory limits); considering requests to move obligated funds between the Electric Program's six budget purposes where the new purpose has cleared environmental review; and by considering Temporary Normal Inventory (TNI) requests.
- For assistance, please contact:

- Electric Program: Christopher McLean,
 Christopher.mclean@usda.gov, 202-407-2986
- Telecommunications Program: Laurel Leverrier, laurel.leverrier@usda.gov, 202-495-9142
- Water and Environmental Programs: Edna Primrose, edna.primrose@usda.gov, 202-494-5610

Rural Business-Cooperative Service

- RBCS intermediary borrowers continue to have authority to service loan portfolios independent of USDA. Intermediary borrowers participating in these programs may approve loan payment deferrals for their borrowers without USDA approval. These programs are:
 - Intermediary Relending Program (IRP)
 - Rural Business Development Grant (RBDG)
 - Rural Economic Development Loan and Grant (REDL and REDG)
 - Rural Microentrepreneur Assistance Program (RMAP)
- For existing Intermediary Relending Program (IRP) and Rural Economic Development Loan (REDL) borrowers, the Agency is committed to maintaining well-capitalized intermediary lenders and will work with intermediaries on loan servicing requests on a case-by-case basis to make sure they remain a pillar in our rural business communities.

NEW AND EXTENDED APPLICATION DEADLINES

USDA is extending the application window for the following programs: Rural Business-Cooperative Service

- USDA extended the application deadline for the Rural Business Development Grant (RBDG) program to no later than April 15, 2020. Contact the <u>Rural Development office</u> for the deadline in your state. USDA announced the extension in an Unnumbered Letter posted March 19, 2020.
- USDA extended the application deadline for the Rural Energy for America Program (REAP) to April 15, 2020. For additional

information, see page 16925 of the March 25, 2020, <u>Federal</u> Register.

Rural Utilities Service

- USDA extended the application deadline for the ReConnect Pilot Program to April 15, 2020. For additional information, see page 17530 of the March 30, 2020. Federal Register.
- •* USDA is opening a second application window for funding under the <u>Distance Learning and Telemedicine</u> (DLT) grant program. Electronic applications for window two may be submitted through <u>grants.gov</u> beginning April 14, 2020, and are due no later than July 13, 2020. Paper applications will not be accepted under the second window. Additional information on how to apply will be available on <u>grants.gov</u> on April 14.

— USDA Rural Development

Please stay safe and virus free.

Dr. Gary S. Davis SEGB&HPA

Website: www.segamebirds.us